Let's Talk About Layering: Money Laundering, Anti-Money Laundering, and Digital Surveillance

WILLIAM VLCEK

Introduction

The objective of money laundering, or "cleaning" one's money of any connection with illicit or criminal activity, is to get illicit cash into the formal financial system. Initially, the United States attempted to prevent money laundering in order to address the proceeds of illegal drug trafficking. During the 1980s, depositing cash at local bank branches was the most straightforward method for money laundering, a practice dually familiar to bank customers paid in cash or by check. As a result, the banking sector was the first part of the economy to enact anti-money laundering (AML) legislation; however, years later, banks remain the targets of government action against AML failures.² Prominent examples in the past ten to fifteen years include the HSBC subsidiary bank operating in Mexico. In this instance, the drug cartels were so confident of their deposits being accepted, they constructed cash boxes to fit the dimensions of the branch teller windows. This technique reflected the perception "that Mexico had less stringent anti-money laundering laws" making it easier for them to deposit their cash at the bank.³ More recently, NatWest Bank in the United Kingdom made headlines for failing to prevent money laundering by a gold dealer, through their acceptance of cash-filled garbage bags at local bank branches for several years. Branch staff followed the bank's procedures for reporting the transactions, yet the bank failed to submit suspicious activity reports on those deposits to the

WILLIAM VLCEK is a Senior Lecturer (Associate Professor) in Global Political Economy with the School of International Relations at the University of St Andrews. His research explores questions of money and finance that interrogate the conduct of power in global finance. He has published academic journal articles, book chapters and monographs on offshore finance and international taxation, money laundering, terrorist finance, and sovereign debt.

Copyright © 2024 by the Brown Journal of World Affairs

government.⁴ These headline stories, however, do not reflect the vast majority of effectively enforced AML actions. They do highlight the fact that it remains possible to place illicit cash directly into a bank when said bank fails to follow its own AML procedures. The overall effectiveness of AML enforcement means illicit cash seeking to enter the financial system cannot simply be deposited but must find another route.

Most scholars explain money laundering as a three-step process. First, the illicit cash must enter the financial system. Second, through a process known as layering, the money is passed through a series of transactions to make tracing its illicit origins nearly impossible. Finally, this "clean" money is made ready for use with the appearance that it came from a completely legitimate source—a process known as integration. Procedures at financial institutions first seek to prevent suspect individuals from opening an account, and thereafter to identify any transactions that do not fit the normal, nominal transaction pattern for that account holder. These efforts overlook the importance of the layering step, the "wash cycle," in which cleaning takes place to conceal the illicit origins of the money. Notably, any economic transaction may serve as a layering step to help obscure the original illicit origins of money, as illustrated by the following examples.

One easy demonstration of the layering step is found in the frequently repeated origin story of the term money laundering in the United States: laundromats owned by organized crime in the 1920s and 1930s. As a cash-intensive business, the laundromat provides unique advantages for those seeking to introduce illicit cash to the financial system. For investigators to determine the extent to which a business may be involved in money laundering, they would have to monitor and count the loads of laundry and compare the revenue generated with the cash deposited at the bank. The first annual report of the Financial Action Task Force (FATF) in 1990 offered a sense of the enduring practices involved in the money laundering cycle beyond the use of a cash-intensive business.7 It discussed the use of banks, informal financial practices, non-bank formal financial institutions, bulk cash transfer across borders, and "corporate techniques," which include the use of shell companies and merchandise trade.8 This report also included one of the early references to "smurfing," the practice of making multiple, small deposits in order to avoid making a large deposit that would trigger a suspicious transaction report (\$10,000, £10,000, or €10,000).9 Cash is anonymous, only becoming identifiable and linked to an individual or company once it has entered the financial system.

With the shift away from using cash and toward the use of debit and credit

36

cards, this anonymity is lost. Electronic payments leave a digital trail identifying the item purchased, in addition to when and where. The assumption is that the registered owner of the card account is the one making the transactions. Similarly, other forms of electronic transactions leave a digital record, retrievable on demand if required. This digital trail makes the movement of money traceable, and access to it allows law enforcement to follow suspicious transactions and money back to the point of entry in the financial system. Simultaneously, the privacy of the individual is stripped away when anyone with access to this digital financial data might review the transactions made by any account. Government capability to require access, when in search of criminals and terrorists, transforms the network of financial institutions into a financial panopticon that observes and tracks everyone's business. Financial privacy is now lost in the pursuit of security. Recognizing the presence of these structures of financial surveillance, money

launderers look for easier routes into the financial system, as seen with the earlier referenced HSBC case. Therefore, they look for avenues not yet under surveillance, which thereby increases the importance of the

Government capability to require access, when in search of criminals and terrorists, transforms the network of financial institutions into a financial panopticon that observes and tracks everyone's business.

layering step for money laundering as explored in the next section.

ILLUSTRATIONS OF THE LAYERING STEP

One way to pursue international illegal drug trafficking, as seen with Operation Greenback in the early 1980s, is to establish the crime of money laundering itself. ¹² By its very definition, the act of money laundering applies to any illicit origin for money that must be transformed to appear legitimate. Conversely, any money with a legitimate source that is intended to serve an illicit purpose must be disguised to shield the legitimate origin from being recognized and prosecuted. The memoir of musician Thomas Dolby provides a case study demonstrating the latter function. Dolby relates the story of events in the early 1980s in connection with his involvement in the production of the film *Howard the Duck* (1986). Given the job to write and direct an MTV video for the film's title song, he discovered that the record label expected to pay far more than the going rate for a set decorator. Dolby relates this action as "one of the many ways record com-

panies laundered the money they needed to bribe radio programmers and buy radio play."¹³ In essence, the set decorator was complicit in accepting the higher amount, from which he would keep his normal rate of pay, plus a handling fee. The rest of the money would be placed in brown envelopes for use by the record company, while their accounting records showed a legitimate business expense for the production of the music video. Dolby's experience is an example of the second wave of payola scandals during the 1980s in the U.S. music industry. These activities were treated by the government as anti-competitive practices to promote specific artists and their music over others.¹⁴ The continuing efforts in the music industry to pay-for-play required techniques to conceal the payments and, in doing so, established them as a form of money laundering.¹⁵

The following illustrations come from different economic sectors and countries to demonstrate the variety and complexity possible within the layering step of money laundering. The first two reflect the experience of China and its political economy—with one domestic example and one cross-border example. In the first illustration, art was used to conceal bribery, reflecting the circumstances surrounding poorly policed art auctions in China some twenty years ago in which the works of art were used as bribes. ¹⁶ The target of the bribe would be given an antique or work of art, with the understanding that they could then put it up for sale at auction. Notwithstanding its actual market value, the briber or their surrogate would bid up and purchase the work at a previously agreed amount. To the outside observer, the "owner" was fortunate at getting such a high price for it. The practice of using art and antiques to launder the money behind bribes has a long history in China and is known as elegant bribery, with variations on the simple transaction described here. 17 With their emphasis on the privacy of buyers and sellers during transactions, other art markets, such as those in Brazil and the United States, also facilitate money laundering. 18 Increased recognition of this fact has led to greater regulatory oversight and the introduction of AML obligations on the industry in Europe and the United States.¹⁹

The second, being the cross-border illustration from China, reflects the maintenance of capital controls by the government. Many Chinese citizens have substantial domestic financial assets beyond the amount they may legally transfer abroad in a single year. As a result, legal money beyond the capital control limit escapes the country via underground operators through methods similar to those used by criminal organizations to evade AML laws. At scale, the goal may be to get one's accumulated wealth out of the country due to concerns over personal safety and wealth expropriation. These worries have increased among high net worth individuals and their families in China over the past few years.²⁰

Alternately, it may simply be to fund one's gambling at a casino in Macau by purchasing a luxury item like a watch using a China-based debit card, and then immediately selling it back to the retailer for cash.²¹ More recently, the desire of the wealthy seeking to take their money out is being matched by individuals with the proceeds of crime seeking to get this money into China. The process in these circumstances involves the arrangement of "mirror transactions," in which the money launderer provides U.S. dollars to a customer in the United States in exchange for renminbi received from the customer's account in China. This transaction, however, is paired with another transaction where the money launderer received U.S. dollars from a drug cartel in exchange for Mexican pesos provided to them in Mexico.²² Mexican pesos, in turn, were received in exchange for goods shipped from China, which may include the precursor chemicals used in the production of fentanyl. The challenge for AML investigations is that while these transactions are cross-border, the money itself does not cross the border; the renminbi stays in China, the dollars in the United States, and the pesos in Mexico, all managed by the money launderer to keep their books balanced. The ability to identify the flows of illegal money through the international financial system is now eliminated. ²³ As a result, China and the United States have agreed to increase cooperation to deal with this growing money laundering problem.²⁴

Similar to the art market, real estate has been recognized for some time as a sector with limited oversight for possible money laundering. In addition to purchasing property with illicit money, which becomes "clean" when the property is sold, the property temporarily functions as a store of wealth. This practice operates successfully in countries that do not require anyone to conduct due diligence on the buyer's source of money or report transactions they suspect may involve suspicious money. This had been the situation in the United States until 2016, when a special reporting requirement was introduced for high-value real estate transactions in Florida and New York.²⁵ The action taken by the U.S. government in 2016 was in response to a series of news articles published in the New York Times, investigating the purchase of luxury condos using shell companies. A number of these shell companies were linked to non-U.S. citizens, "at least 16 of whom have been the subject of government inquiries around the world, either personally or as heads of companies."26 The scope of the government's "geographic targeting order," requiring reports on property transactions involving cash and shell companies, initially covered Manhattan (New York County) and Miami-Dade County.²⁷ It was subsequently expanded to include other luxury property markets in 12 metropolitan areas on cash (broadly defined to include checks, money orders, and wire transfers) purchases greater than \$300,000.28

The obligation for AML reporting by the real estate industry throughout the United States was introduced with a proposed rule by the Treasury Department's Financial Crimes Enforcement Network (FinCEN) in February 2024. At the time of writing, implementation and enforcement of comprehensive AML obligations within the U.S. real estate sector had not begun, with the comment period for the proposed rule having closed on 16 April 2024. As seen with other industries in which AML reporting has been mandated, the real estate sector argued against it, asserting that "in no circumstance should real-estate agents or brokers be shouldered with the responsibility...[because it would put them] in a precarious and dangerous situation."29 Few people in business, whether at a bank, real estate brokerage, or auction house, wish to confront their customer with bold questions on the origins of their money. To do so could imply that this customer may be a criminal, or at the very least have a suspicious reputation. These illustrations provide an idea of the difficulties involved in identifying layering transactions, along with the necessary expansion of the scope of AML surveillance and reporting to overcome them.

WHY IT MATTERS

40

One consequence of activities enlisted to conceal the illicit origins or purposes of money from bribery, capital flight, corruption, fraud, and illegal drug trafficking is the encouragement of ever-increasing regulation. New layering techniques are found and used as methods of laundering money become subjected to AML enforcement. In turn, additional regulations seek to prevent money laundering using that specific form of economic transaction to layer illicit money and transform it into apparently legitimate money. Yet, these regulations may not help investigators to "unlaunder" money, a term used by scholar and activist Ethan Nadelmann to describe the process of untangling the pattern of layering steps to expose the money's criminal origins. Rather, they serve to displace the money laundering activity into forms that are yet more difficult to reveal, as seen with the above illustration of Chinese capital flight and its entanglement with the profits of international drug trafficking.

Moreover, increased regulation means increased costs for market actors now obligated to follow and enforce them. Failure to adequately meet these AML obligations leads to more than just headlines exposing the failure of a bank to prevent money laundering.³¹ It additionally results in fines and penalties imposed by the regulatory agencies, which in turn may lead to additional headlines in the press.³² Compliance operations within the multinational financial

41

corporation come at great costs to meet legal obligations and maintain the firm's reputation, without directly contributing to the firm's profits. To reduce the risk of unintentionally facilitating money laundering, the bank can stop working with the jurisdiction, business sector, or individual that is assessed to be risky. In addition to the politically exposed persons discussed below, an individual also may be considered risky because of their source of income or intermittent transactions to their account. The phenomenon to reduce a bank's risk is known as "derisking" and was identified as the possible cause for international banks to close their correspondent banking relationships with Caribbean banks and, in some cases, to close their subsidiaries and branches in specific Caribbean jurisdictions, including the Bahamas and Jamaica.³³ On the surface, derisking represents a rational actor response to the cost of compliance and potential reputational impact from what may be a small contributor to the firm's bottom line.34 Nonetheless, in 2014 the FATF found it necessary to issue a statement emphasizing the other potential factors behind derisking, including "concerns about profitability, prudential requirements, anxiety after the global financial crisis, and reputational risk."35

Beyond derisking entire jurisdictions because of the perceived risks they might present to an international bank, as seen in the case of the Caribbean, banks also look to reduce risky customers within their domestic retail banking business. In 2012, the FATF Recommendation (#12) covering politically exposed persons (PEPs) was expanded to include domestic PEPs, in addition to the foreign PEPs previously identified for enhanced customer due diligence.³⁶ This Recommendation seeks to prevent money laundering connected to bribery and corruption by individuals with prominent public positions, including those via family members or close associates. The revision of this Recommendation forced countries to recognize and address potential bribery in their domestic economies rather than treating it as a foreign problem. In the United Kingdom, a controversy surrounding the closure of a politician's bank account led to the resignation of the bank's president and the CEO of its parent bank group. The resignations followed the CEO's inaccurate claims that the account was closed purely for business reasons.³⁷ The PEP in question was Nigel Farage, elected a Member of Parliament in 2024 and formerly a Member of the European Parliament (1999–2020). He had also campaigned for Brexit, the act of the U.K. exiting the European Union, as a founding member of the U.K. Independence Party.³⁸ The decision to close his account, however, was determined by the bank's Wealth Reputational Risk Committee, and the information considered by the committee included more references to his views on Brexit and Russia than to

any risk of bribery, corruption, or money laundering. It led the committee to a conclusion "that Farage's views 'do not align with our values."³⁹ Banks are considering the reputational risks of PEPs in addition to their money laundering risks, and other British PEPs revealed at the time to having similar experiences with opening and maintaining a bank account. The guidance for customer due diligence on PEPs is clear, however, that they are preventive and not intended to stigmatize individuals.⁴⁰ The experience of British politicians suggests that some banks may be employing their AML obligations as justification for risk-based decisions beyond the expectations of the FATF.

The fact that PEPs are specified by the FATF for additional AML oversight does not mean that the rest of us are not subject to close surveillance for possible money laundering. There are recognized concerns that anyone could be a "money mule" by allowing their bank account to be used to accept a money transfer and then transfer the money onward in exchange for a handling fee. 41 In the United Kingdom, university students have been targeted for recruitment as money mules. One reported instance involved an international student that did a favor for a new friend, unaware that this friend's father was a criminal and the money they transferred had been stolen. 42 In response to similar events, information sessions have been added to the pre-semester orientation week, letting students know this "money-making opportunity" would involve them in illegal conduct by helping others to launder money. 43 Banks are looking for these potential money laundering transactions using the aggregation of data available to them. 44 It is not just the banks searching this data to identify possible illegal transactions, as government agencies are also directly searching financial big data for possible illegal activity.⁴⁵

DIGITAL TRANSACTIONS, DIGITAL DATA, AND THE ERASURE OF PRIVACY

Businesses are turning to automated processes to identify potentially risky customers and transactions. The goal is to identify these risks, report them to the relevant authorities, and help to make society safe from any illicit money exposed by the reports. ⁴⁶ Simultaneously, people attempt to circumvent these verification checks, for example by using a shell company to establish an account or to conduct a transaction. A shell company is one without a physical or material presence, yet as a corporate entity it may own property or open a financial account. ⁴⁷ To counter the practice of using a shell company in this fashion, governments are requiring the beneficial owner, the natural person behind the company, to be identified and recorded; in some countries this information

is already publicly accessible.⁴⁸ As found in the real estate example of layering outlined above, this approach would reveal foreign property owners, including any that may be named on a sanctions list. However, if the beneficial ownership data is publicly available, it inherently eliminates privacy. Even before the introduction of a beneficial ownership registry in the United Kingdom, the data leaked by the Panama Papers exposé revealed actress Emma Watson's ownership of a £2.8 million home in London through a British Virgin Islands-registered company named Falling Leaves Ltd.⁴⁹ Consequently, the desire to retain some privacy from fans and paparazzi was undone by the data leak.

The end of financial secrecy has been an objective of the AML regime from the very start. The original legislation in the United States is known as The Bank Secrecy Act, but not with the intention of promoting and enforcing bank secrecy for customers. Rather, its purpose is to force banks to report suspicious transactions. The initial report of the FATF noted that none of the original member countries allowed anonymous accounts, yet access to account information in other countries might require "judicial proceedings... to overcome bank secrecy rules." Consequently, the initial version of Recommendation 2 was framed as: "Financial institution secrecy laws should be conceived so as to not to inhibit implementation of the recommendations of this group." The conflation of secrecy with privacy is a normative judgment that serves to erase the human right to privacy. In essence, the balance between individual human rights and societal security from criminality has been imbalanced toward the pursuit of criminals with little regard to the rights of citizens.

As noted at the beginning, a cash transaction is anonymous and thus

privately known only to the parties involved in the transaction. All non-cash transactions moving through the global financial system, on the other hand, are traceable because they leave a digital record.

The balance between individual human rights and societal security from criminality has been imbalanced toward the pursuit of criminals with little regard to the rights of citizens.

The capabilities of government surveillance over financial transactions were a topic of analysis even before the events of 2001, which served to increase the attention placed on the financial system in order to identify and counter any transactions involved in terrorist financing.⁵³ With the evolution of technology and the development of financial apps, the information connected to

your transactions may be accessible to more than just the government and law enforcement.

In his analysis of the application of big data for financial surveillance, professor of criminology Anthony Amicelle found that the complexities of introducing AML requirements into existing software systems not designed for them might not achieve the goals of the regulatory authorities. It led him to conclude that the result fell somewhere in the middle, creating an "automated and everyday mass surveillance" mechanism in banking that did not fully achieve its objectives.⁵⁴ At the same time, this mechanism also failed to reach the level of "dystopian visions of big data and algorithmic drama" held by some critics.⁵⁵ On its own, this conclusion might be reassuring to those of us concerned by the continuing construction of a financial panopticon. ⁵⁶ Amicelle offers a perspective in opposition to other scholars similarly concerned by the increasing role and danger from the use of big data in society. Shoshona Zuboff, professor emeritus of social psychology, for example, provides an extended critique of what she named "surveillance capitalism" and the danger it poses to democratic society with its accumulation and aggregation of data from people's digital presence and activities.⁵⁷ Beyond the financial data generated and analyzed as part of the AML regime is the larger operation of big data and its use by Apple, Amazon, Facebook, Google, and a multitude of smaller businesses with access to the digital data marketplace for targeted advertising. This commercial big data is increasingly accessed by U.S. law enforcement and integrated with AML-generated financial data to create a larger digital panopticon surveilling the country in search of criminality.⁵⁸

The immediate concern may be to prevent the use of layering techniques that facilitate money laundering, however, at the same time, financial privacy concerns remain an important consequence to address. The collection of digital data on citizens for this purpose reduces their privacy as does the collection of data by tech companies as part of their business model. Certainly, the AML campaign requires a wide remit for data collection as demonstrated by the examples of layering presented here. The use of works of art and real estate in the layering step highlights the continued efforts made to avoid AML surveillance. Yet, it is also important to keep in mind that these examples only represent practices that have been identified—other methods may remain to be exposed. Finding new ways to layer transactions and disguise their origins remains a goal for anyone looking to cleanse their illicit money for later use in the legal economy. The goal, then, for AML enforcement must be to protect citizens' privacy as much as it is to protect them from criminality and dirty money.

- 1. Anja P. Jakobi, *Common Goods and Evils? The Formation of Global Crime Governance* (Oxford: Oxford University Press), 116–20; William Vlcek, *Terrorist Financing* (Newcastle upon Tyne: Agenda Publishing Ltd, 2022), 8–10.
- 2. Duncan E. Alford, "Anti-Money Laundering Regulations: A Burden on Financial Institutions," *North Carolina Journal of International Law and Commercial Regulation* 19, no. 3 (1994); The Economist, "Losing the War," *The Economist*, April 17, 2021, https://www.economist.com/finance-and-economics/2021/04/12/the-war-against-money-laundering-is-being-lost.
- 3. Tom Braithwaite, "DoJ Holds 'Sword of Damocles' over HSBC," *Financial Times*, December 11, 2012, http://www.ft.com/cms/s/0/dc80fcf2-43cc-11e2-844c-00144feabdc0. html#axzz2EvoL7BC3.
- 4. Jane Croft and Siddharth Venkataramakrishnan, "Natwest's Anti-Money Laundering Failures Laid Bare in Gold Dealer Case," *Financial Times*, December 16, 2021, https://www.ft.com/content/4cd6c43e-e727-4792-b2c0-083694bd51ce.
- 5. Anthony Amicelle, "Big Data Surveillance across Fields: Algorithmic Governance for Policing & Regulation," Big Data & Society 9, no. 2 (2022): 6.
- 6. David Chaikin, "Money Laundering: An Investigatory Perspective," *Criminal Law Forum* 2 no. 3 (1991): 468.
- 7. Mark T. Nance, "The Regime That FATF Built: An Introduction to the Financial Action Task Force," *Crime, Law and Social Change* 69, no. 2 (December 2018), 109–29.
- 8. Financial Action Task Force, *Financial Action Task Force on Money Laundering Report* (1990), 8–9, www.fatf-gafi.org/en/publications/fatfgeneral/documents/firstfatfreportontheextentandnatureofthemoneylaunderingprocessandfatfrecommendationstocombatmoneylaundering.html.
 - 9. Ibid, 8.
- 10. Charles A. Dainoff, Robert M. Farley, and Geoffrey F. Williams, *Waging War with Gold: National Security and the Finance Domain Across the Ages* (Boulder, USA: Lynne Rienner Publishers, 2023), 27.
- 11. Laura K. Donohue, "Anglo-American Privacy and Surveillance," *The Journal of Criminal Law & Criminology* 96, no. 3 (2006).
- 12. Anthony Amicelle, "When Finance Met Security: Back to the War on Drugs and the Problem of Dirty Money," *Finance and Society* 3, no. 2 (2017): 113; Jeff Maysh and Keith Moore, "The Three Women Who Brought Down the Medellín Cartel," *Financial Times*, May 10, 2024, https://www.ft.com/content/eb6c125b-0f6e-4332-9a1e-27d107b2f7f4.
- 13. Thomas Dolby, *The Speed of Sound: Breaking the Barriers between Music and Technology* (London: Icon Books, 2017), 124.
- 14. Evgenia Kanellopoulou, Competition Policy and the Music Industries: A Business Model Perspective (London and New York: Routledge, 2022), 80.
- 15. Charles Fairchild, "Alan Freed Still Casts a Long Shadow: The Persistence of Payola and the Ambiguous Value of Music," *Media, Culture & Society* 34, no. 3 (2012): 335–38.
- 16. Ling Li, "Performing Bribery in China: Guanxi-Practice, Corruption with a Human Face," *Journal of Contemporary China* 20, no. 68 (2011): 10.
- 17. Antony Ou, "The Chinese Art of Elegant Bribery," *Open Democracy*, June 25, 2011, https://www.opendemocracy.net/en/openeconomy/chinese-art-of-elegant-bribery/.
- 18. Fausto Martin De Sanctis, *Money Laundering through Art: A Criminal Justice Perspective* (Switzerland: Springer Cham, 2013), 91–114.
- 19. Isobel Markham, "Art Money Launderers Face Expanding Regulatory Canvas," *Wall Street Journal*, May 1, 2024, https://deloitte.wsj.com/riskandcompliance/art-money-launderers-face-expanding-regulatory-canvas-091ee7aa; Financial Action Task Force, *Money Laundering and Terrorist Financing in the Art and Antiquities Market* (Paris: Financial Action Task Force, 2023), https://www.fatf-gafi.org/en/publications/Methodsandtrends/Money-Laundering-Terrorist-Financing-Art-Antiquities-Market.html.

45

- 20. Daniel Ren, "Beijing Targets China's Vast Web of Underground Banks in Crackdown on Corruption," *South China Morning Post*, November 21, 2015, http://www.scmp.com/news/china/policies-politics/article/1881297/beijing-targets-chinas-vast-web-underground-banks; Edward White and Mercedes Ruehl, "China's wealthy activate escape plans as Xi Jinping extends rule," *Financial Times*, October 25, 2022, https://www.ft.com/content/3e2376bf-24ef-407f-b0b0-c60bed4ec97b.
- 21. William Vlcek, "Taking Other People's Money: Development and the Political Economy of Asian Casinos," *The Pacific Review* 28, no. 3 (July 2015): 331–33.
- 22. Joe Miller and James Kynge, "The New Money Laundering Network Fuelling the Fentanyl Crisis," *Financial Times*, June 27, 2024, https://www.ft.com/content/acaf6a57-4c3b-4f1c-89c4-c70d683a6619.
- 23. Mara Wesseling, Marieke de Goede, and Louise Amoore, "Data Wars Beyond Surveillance: Opening the Black Box of Swift," *Journal of Cultural Economy* 5, no. 1 (2012): 49–66.
- 24. The Economist, "How Chinese Networks Clean Dirty Money on a Vast Scale," *The Economist*, April 22, 2024, https://www.economist.com/china/2024/04/22/how-chinese-networks-clean-dirty-money-on-a-vast-scale.
- 25. Financial Crimes Enforcement Network, "FinCEN Takes Aim at Real Estate Secrecy in Manhattan and Miami," *U.S. Department of the Treasury*, January 13, 2016. https://www.fincen.gov/news/news-releases/fincen-takes-aim-real-estate-secrecy-manhattan-and-miami.
- 26. Louise Story and Stephanie Saul, "Towers of Secrecy: Stream of Foreign Wealth Flows to Elite New York Real Estate," *New York Times*, February 7, 2015, http://www.nytimes.com/2015/02/08/nyregion/stream-of-foreign-wealth-flows-to-time-warner-condos.html.
- 27. Louise Story, "U.S. Will Track Secret Buyers of Luxury Real Estate," *New York Times*, January 13, 2016, http://www.nytimes.com/2016/01/14/us/us-will-track-secret-buyers-of-luxury-real-estate.html.
- 28. Samuel Rubenfeld, "U.S. Expands Coverage of Real Estate Anti-Money Laundering Program," *Wall Street Journal* November 15, 2018, https://www.wsj.com/articles/u-s-expands-coverage-of-real-estate-anti-money-laundering-program-1542322224.
- 29. Dylan Tokar, "Real-Estate Agents, Investment Advisers Chafe at New Anti-Money-Laundering Rules," *Wall Street Journal*, April 16, 2024, https://www.wsj.com/articles/real-estate-agents-investment-advisers-chafe-at-new-anti-money-laundering-rules-1a194fa0?st=4f7s9zyb1w7jnc2.
- 30. Ethan A. Nadelmann, "Unlaundering Dirty Money Abroad: U.S. Foreign Policy and Financial Secrecy Jurisdictions," *The University of Miami Inter-American Law Review* 18, no. 1 (1986): 34.
- 31. Joe Miller and Stephen Gandel, "Citi Was Money Launderers' Favourite Bank, Us Law Enforcement Officials Say," *Financial Times*, July 1, 2024, https://www.ft.com/content/0187827b-f755-47fd-91ff-c3e755548097.
- 32. Jane Croft and Siddharth Venkataramakrishnan, "Natwest's Anti-Money Laundering Failures Laid Bare in Gold Dealer Case," *Financial Times*, December 16, 2021, https://www.ft.com/content/4cd6c43e-e727-4792-b2c0-083694bd51ce; Devlin Barrett, Christopher M. Matthews, and Andrew R. Johnson, "BNP Paribas Draws Record Fine for 'Tour De Fraud," *Wall Street Journal*, June 30, 2014, http://online.wsj.com/articles/bnp-agrees-to-pay-over-8-8-billion-to-settle-sanctions-probe-1404160117.
- 33. Allan Wright, *De-Risking and Its Impact: The Caribbean Perspective* (St Augustine, Trinidad and Tobago: Caribbean Centre for Money and Finance, 2016), http://www.centralbank.org.bb/news/article/8999/de-risking-and-its-impact-the-caribbean-perspective.
 - 34. Vlcek, *Terrorist Financing*, 70–73.
- 35. Financial Action Task Force, "FATF Clarifies Risk-Based Approach: Case-by-Case, Not Wholesale De-Risking," *Financial Action Task Force*, October 28, 2014. https://www.fatf-gafi.org/en/publications/Fatfgeneral/Rba-and-de-risking.html.
- 36. Financial Action Task Force, FATF Guidance: Politically Exposed Persons (Recommendations 12 and 22) (Paris, France: Financial Action Task Force, 2013), 3, https://www.fatf-gafi.org/en/

- publications/Fatfrecommendations/Peps-r12-r22.html.
- 37. Jim Pickard and Stephen Morris, "Nigel Farage, NatWest and the Fight over 'Woke' Capitalism," *Financial Times*, July 28, 2023, https://www.ft.com/content/f7c5300a-b92d-44dd-bc03-22cf4d840902.
- 38. Mark D'Arcy, "Nigel Farage: The story of 'Mr Brexit," *BBC News*, November 29, 2019, https://www.bbc.co.uk/news/election-2019-50565543.
- 39. Siddarth Venkataramakrishnan and George Parker, "Farage Rounds on Coutts over Account Closure," *Financial Times*, July 18, 2023, https://www.ft.com/content/32caf9bc-baf6-4e35-a0ee-8ef1da8ed5cf; Nigel Farage in turn posted a redacted copy of his 'subject access request' in the public domain at https://d1e00ek4ebabms.cloudfront.net/production/uploaded-files/Private%20-%20Highlighted%20&%20Redacted-67eb7df5-2140-4544-8849-a9e520c6d2b8.pdf.
- 40. Financial Action Task Force, FATF Guidance: Politically Exposed Persons (Recommendations 12 and 22) (Paris, France: Financial Action Task Force, 2013), 3, https://www.fatf-gafi.org/en/publications/Fatfrecommendations/Peps-r12-r22.html.
- 41. See, e.g., the page at the FBI website, https://www.fbi.gov/how-we-can-help-you/scams-and-safety/common-scams-and-crimes/money-mules.
- 42. Anna Tims, "Money mules: how young people are lured into laundering cash," *The Guardian*, October 4, 2021, https://www.theguardian.com/money/2021/oct/04/money-mules-laundering-cash-students-funds-bank-accounts.
- 43. Claer Barrett, "Could Your Child Be Recruited as a Money Mule?," *Financial Times*, December 8, 2020, https://www.ft.com/content/7ae1e942-d173-4ea5-8806-ca1843797bee.
- 44. Anthony Amicelle, "Big Data Surveillance across Fields: Algorithmic Governance for Policing & Regulation," *Big Data & Society* 9, no. 2 (2022).
- 45. Dustin Volz and Byron Tau, "Little-Known Surveillance Program Captures Money Transfers between U.S. And More Than 20 Countries," *Wall Street Journal*, January 18, 2023, https://www.wsj.com/articles/little-known-surveillance-program-captures-money-transfers-between-u-s-and-more-than-20-countries-11674019904.
- 46. Marieke de Goede, "Risk, Preemption and Exception in the War on Terrorist Financing," in *Risk and the War on Terror*, ed. Louise Amoore and Marieke de Goede (London and New York: Routledge, 2008), 103–05.
- 47. William Vlcek, "Tax Avoidance," in *Handbook of Contemporary International Political Economy*, ed. Timothy M. Shaw et al. (London: Palgrave Macmillan, 2019), 352–53; Delphine Nougayrede, "After the Panama Papers: A Private Law Critique of Shell Companies," *International Lawyer* 52, no. 2 (2019): 333–38.
- 48. Dylan Tokar, "FinCEN's Efforts to Implement Shell-Company Law Draw Criticism," *Wall Street Journal* March 23, 2023, https://www.wsj.com/articles/fincens-efforts-to-implement-shell-company-law-draw-criticism-afb9e2b9; Ian Talley, "U.S. Aims to Peel Back Shell Companies by Requiring New Ownership Rules," *Wall Street Journal*, December 7, 2021, https://www.wsj.com/articles/u-s-proposes-new-corporate-ownership-reporting-rules-to-combat-crime-11638895124.
- 49. See Steerpike, "Revealed: Emma Watson named in latest Panama Papers leak," *Spectator*, May 10, 2016, https://www.spectator.co.uk/article/revealed-emma-watson-named-in-latest-panama-papers-leak/ and https://offshoreleaks.icij.org/nodes/10152535.
- 50. Mary Alice Young and Michael Woodiwiss, "A World Fit for Money Laundering: The Atlantic Alliance's Undermining of Organized Crime Control," *Trends in Organized Crime* 24, no. 1 (2021): 75–76.
- 51. Financial Action Task Force, Financial Action Task Force on Money Laundering Report (Paris, France: FATF/OECD, 2012–2013, updated November 2023), 13.
- 52. It is now Recommendation 9 in the current version of the document, Financial Action Task Force, *Financial Action Task Force on Money Laundering Report* (Paris, France: FATF/OECD, 2012–2013, updated November 2023), 30.
 - 53. Peter P. Swire, "Financial Privacy and the Theory of High-Tech Government Surveillance,"

Washington University Law Quarterly 77, no. 2 (Summer 1999).

- 54. Anthony Amicelle, "Big Data Surveillance across Fields: Algorithmic Governance for Policing & Regulation," *Big Data & Society* 9, no. 2 (2022).
- 55. Anthony Amicelle, "Big Data Surveillance across Fields: Algorithmic Governance for Policing & Regulation," Big Data & Society 9, no. 2 (2022): 3.
- 56. William Vlcek, "A Leviathan Rejuvenated: Surveillance, Money Laundering, and the War on Terror," *International Journal of Politics, Culture and Society* 20, no. 1–4 (September 2008): 34–36.
- 57. Shoshana Zuboff, "Big Other: Surveillance Capitalism and the Prospects of an Information Civilization," *Journal of Information Technology* 30, no. 1 (2015); Shoshana Zuboff, *The Age of Surveillance Capitalism: The Fight for a Human Future at the New Frontier of Power*, paperback ed. (London: Profile Books Ltd, 2019).
- 58. Dustin Volz and Byron Tau, "U.S. Spy Agencies Buy Vast Quantities of Americans' Personal Data, U.S. Says," *Wall Street Journal*, June 12, 2023. https://www.wsj.com/articles/u-s-spy-agencies-buy-vast-quantities-of-americans-personal-data-report-says-f47ec3ad.

48